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The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on April 6, 2017 in Conference Room #1 in the Allegheny County Courthouse in Pittsburgh Pennsylvania at 4:00 PM.  


Members Present:

Honorable Judge David Cashman 
Honorable Judge Dwayne Woodruff 
County Council President John DeFazio
County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Kevin Kraus representing Sherriff William Mullen
Terri Klein 

Also attending:  Warden Orlando Harper, Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society, Deputy Warden Wainwright, and other interested parties.  


1. Public Comment


Ms. Marion Damick presented the following:

· A New York Times article was circulated on the topic of setting up gardens for inmates to work and acquire new skills. 
	
· A Post-Gazette article was circulated on the importance of legal services offered to inmates and a consequence of funding for these services potentially being cut back. 

· A letter to the editor in the New York Times written by someone in Seattle about pregnant inmates which quoted the Pittsburgh Post-Gazette talking about this issue in Allegheny County. 

· Ms. Damick praised the good work that the Goodwill services provide to individuals following positive reports she had received in the past weeks. 

Ms. Damick commented about a quote from the previous month’s minutes, in which Judge Cashman referred to those who had committed serious crimes with high bonds as evil people.  Ms. Damick stated that these individuals have been accused of evil crimes but they are innocent until they have their hearing and are found guilty. She fears that members of the public will hear this language and conclude that if you’re in jail and you haven’t paid your fine then you’re evil.  They are innocent people until they are found guilty.  

Ms. Damick commented on the Post-Gazette article on the powers of the Jail Oversight Board.  The Jail Board does have some powers. These include the spending of money from the Inmate Welfare fund.  The Jail Oversight Board also has powers, as stated in the article, to oversee the health and safekeeping of inmates, and to investigate prison conditions. 

With regard to healthcare, Ms. Damick noted that the Jail still has 42 healthcare staff vacancies.  This is an improvement from the high of 48, but it is still a high number.  She fears this means that inmates will not be able to receive proper care.  We would all like to work together to get the number of healthcare staff vacancies down. 


Ms. Damick also noted that clinic visits went down to 398 from 503 in the previous month.  This could be good, except ER runs went up to 37 and outside referrals went up significantly from 63 to 90.  These ER runs and referrals are costly.  The Jail belongs to the citizens of Allegheny County who pay for it.  It is our jail, and in general we are most pleased with our jail.  Compared to other jails Ms. Damick is aware of, the Allegheny County Jail performs well, but everyone can be better.  



2. Review of the Minutes for March 2, 2017.  

Ms. Klein noted that on Page 5, Mr. DeFazio’s name lacked a title.   

Judge Cashman made a correction to the conversation held at the end of the March meeting regarding Ms. Damick’s inquiry as to why the county no longer offered non-monetary bonds. The county does offer non-monetary bonds and these are the bulk of the bonds that the County operates under.  This is the system that New Jersey came in to look at and has been held up as a model for other jails in the country.  

Judge Cashman recently received information from the probation department on the breakdown of the bonds that are set.  Bonds are initially set by District Magistrates at the formal arraignments in the Jail.  These are the places where the significant bonds are set.  We will have to go back and retrain these people to look at what is really needed for bonds being set.  He also learned the typical time differential from when the bond is initially set until it might have been changed when somebody went in and as a general rule it was no more than five days. When people went in and asked Judge Manning or Judge Borkowski to change their bond they were likely to be successful.  Looking at the bond figures, 80 percent of all the people who are on a bond are either on a non-monetary bond or are on a bond of less than $5,000.   $5,000 may seem like a big number but as a general rule it is not.  The large bonds Judge Cashman is looking at are in excess of $10,000.  People who are charged with criminal homicide are not eligible for bond. We have 147 individuals in the jail awaiting trial for criminal homicide.  This is the bulk of the individuals being held without bond.  We are currently at approximately 2,200 inmates in the Jail. 1,023 are on detainers, the rest are either being held on new charges, are serving a sentence, are being detained for another jurisdiction, or are a federal prisoner.  The other 1,000 are not people who are being held because there are a host of reasons why they are in the Jail. 


The minutes for March 2 were unanimously approved by the Board with the above corrections.



3. President’s Report

Judge Cashman reported that he met a couple weeks ago with the County Manager and the Executive Assistant to the County Executive with respect communications regarding the running of the Jail.  The Board cannot know what the day to day operations of the Jail are unless they are given this information. This was highlighted recently with the protests that occurred outside the Jail.  This was also highlighted with respect to the change in policy regarding mail that is coming into the Jail.  Mail that comes into the Jail for inmates is now opened, photocopied, and the photocopy is being given to the inmate.  People had been coating the stationary and paper with controlled substances to get them into the Jail past security.  Mail from attorneys is being barcoded so it will not be opened before being delivered to the inmates.  That being said, getting that information to the board requires a wait of up to a month.  Judge Cashman has asked the Warden when these types of things happen to send an email to each and every Board member.  This way Board members can be fully informed so they are not ambushed by someone asking them about recent changes in the Jail.  If it is a significant problem then the Board can call a special meeting to discuss it and see what actions or recommendations are necessary.   The current push is to give new information to all Board members as quickly as possible.  Judge Cashman heard about the rioters outside the Jail on the 11 o’clock news and talked to the Warden about it the next morning.  The Warden was understandably busy at 11 o’clock at night.  This kind of communication is what we hope to attain for all members of the Board so that they can be fully informed regarding the issues taking place in the Jail.  



4. Warden’s Report 

Warden Harper sent a special thanks to County Councilmembers Means, DeMarco, Walton, and Kirk for taking the time to visit the Jail for an inspection.   The Councilmembers spoke positively about the conditions in the Jail and the programming offered to inmates in the Jail.  He also took time to thank all jail staff, volunteers and other workers whose work enabled the Council Members to give such a positive report.  

Warden harper acknowledged Sergeant James Popa upon his recent retirement from the Jail and his twenty years of service. 

The medical management team had a boot camp for a week to learn about the new electronic health record (EHR).   Medical professionals visited the Jail in mid-March to talk about the EHR and share best practices.  This new EHR will help improve health services in the jail.  A new business analyst has been hired to manage the EHR. Ms. Laura Williams, former director of substance abuse has been promoted to deputy health services administrator.  

Ms. Williams reported on the EHR system.  They expect that the system will help them standardize care, and give them more immediate access to medical information.   This will also help healthcare providers make more current, up to date decisions in critical situations addressing patient needs.  Additionally, the Healthcare Services Department hopes to add more multidisciplinary approaches to treatment plans to help inmates in the Jail.   They will be looking at inmates’ substance abuse needs as well as their mental health needs that will contribute to their overall health.  The EHR system will enable them to be more efficient and standardized with the care that is provided.  They will also be able to extract more data to study how treatment in the Jail is impacting the patient population.   Implementation the system should begin in late summer to early fall.  

Warden Harper stated that communication is key, and assured the Board members that they will be advised of all relevant situations that occur regarding the County Jail.    

5. Deputy Warden’s Report

Nothing to report. 


6. Old Business 

Nothing to report. 

7. New Business 

Ms. Klein announced that the number of pregnant inmates in the Jail has dropped dramatically.  She wants to commend all of those involved who have worked together to get pregnant women out of the Jail who can be out of the Jail.  

Ms. Klein also announced that she spoke yesterday with the executive director of Pittsburgh Action Against Rape (PAAR).  Ms. Klein had helped facilitate their collaboration with the Jail to give Prison Rape Elimination Act (PREA) training to Jail staff. The executive spoke highly of the Jail staff and how receptive and engaged they were during training.  Ms. Klein stated that if staff from the Jail had any recommendations to improve the PREA training they should let her know. 

8. Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 

		Allegheny Health Network 

Dr. Joseph reported that their healthcare staff recruitment efforts are ongoing.  Today they held a job fair on CCAC Boyce campus.    Regarding the impact of healthcare vacancies on the quality of service provided, Dr. Joseph stated that they do have agency staff to ensure that services are provided in an adequate manner until the vacancies are filled.    


9. Community Corrections Reports 

a. Program for Offenders 

Mike Gilmore reported that last week in March the remaining females and staff from their Oakland facility were transferred to the West Homestead facility.  The entire female program is now at the West Homestead facility. 

b. Renewal Center 

Frank DeClair reported that an alternative housing audit had been completed successfully and they are beginning to prepare for their sixth consecutive ACA recertification which will take place sometime in early November. 

c. Electronic Monitoring 


Steve Esswein reported that numbers have held steady over the past few months.  They are currently at around 700, in the last reporting period they’ve had 102 come off successfully with 15 returned for various violations. 


d. Goodwill 

Gaye Velar reported that two weeks ago a full facility search took place and every resident was given a drug test, and the only violation found was one unauthorized cellphone.  

10. Adjournment

A motion to adjourn was submitted by Judge Cashman, seconded by Mr. Davis, and approved by the Board.       







Respectfully Submitted, 
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